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Chairman James Mueller called the meeting to order at 7:00 
p.m. Trustees James Dickinson and Kristina Port wer e present. 
Mr. Mueller welcomed guests, and department heads J ack 
Gallagher, Gene Layne, and Ric Machnics.  
 
The Pledge was said.  
 
MEETING MINUTES: Mr. Dickinson made the motion to accept the 
minutes of August 18, 2010, as amended. Ms. Port se conded the 
motion and it passed unanimously.   
 
MONTHLY REPORTS: Mr. Mueller made the motion to acknowledge 
receipt of the August 2010, monthly departmental re ports from 
the Police, Road, and Zoning Departments. Ms. Port seconded 
the motion and it passed unanimously . 
 
MONTHLY REPORTS: Mr. Dickinson moved to accept the July, 
2010, monthly departmental reports from the Fire, 
Maintenance, Police, Road and Zoning Departments. M s. Port 
seconded the motion and it passed unanimously . 
 
DEPARTMENT HEAD MEETING SCHEDULE:  Kristina Port suggested 
that the Trustees consider a schedule change for me eting 
attendance by the department heads.  Her concern is  that the 
Trustees accept reports without being able to ask q uestions. 
 She feels that the department heads should come to  the 
second meeting of the month.  Ric Machnics suggeste d that the 
Trustees contact the department heads with their qu estions so 
that they may be researched and addressed.  Mr. Dic kinson 
explained that the schedule is set so as to cut dow n on the 
burden of attending meetings.  Ms. Port asked the T rustees to 
consider a schedule change and discuss it at the ne xt 
meeting. 
 
ROAD DEPARTMENT: Mr. Layne reported that it had been a busy 
summer for the Road Department.  The paving of Red Raider and 
Hemlock Hills was completed.  Mr. Layne is satisfie d with the 
improvements and said the jobs were very well done.   Mr. Al 
Klauss, Hemlock Hills Homeowners Association repres entative, 
thanked Gene Layne and the Township for the good wo rk and 
funding of the paving project in Hemlock Hills.  
 
ROAD DEPT. PEKIN ROAD:  On the Pekin Road paving project Mr. 
Layne does request some additional improvements.  A t the 
swale on the hill, seven catch basins need to be ra ised, the 
paving needs to be leveled out, and a curb is neede d on the 
north side.  Mr. Dickinson explained that the addit ional work 
is not in the specifications.  Ms. Port said a chan ge order 
needed to be created.  Mr. Mueller explained that C ounty 
Engineer Bob Phillips said that the job was under t he 
estimate, but Mr. Layne said there is no money left .  The 
Township would bear the cost of the work.  It is es timated to 
cost about $24,000.  Ronyak could do the job before  they 
leave the site.  Mr. Layne does not want to go into  winter 
with the road in its current condition.  The invoic e for 
Pekin Road will be attended to at the next meeting after some 
clarification is provided regarding the reimburseme nt amount 
from Newbury Township.  Mr. Dickinson made the motion to 
authorize the Road Superintendent to arrange for ro ad 
improvements to Pekin Road (Russell Twp Rd 144) for  an amount 
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up to $24,999.00.  Ms. Port seconded the motion and  it passed 
unanimously. 
 
MAINTENANCE DEPARTMENT: NOPEC GRANT:  Mr. Gallagher explained 
that he had brought four candidates in to discuss t he NOPEC 
grant application and project.  After working with the four 
candidates, Mr. Gallagher would like to hire Hess 
Engineering.  The grant application for the $50,000  is due 
February 28, 2011.  It is a simple grant applicatio n, and the 
project can be accomplished in stages.  Mr. Gallagh er 
identified project improvements that can be done in  different 
categories.  He explained that the project can be d one with 
vendors but a grant administrator could help with t he 
application process and with oversight of the proje cts.  Ms. 
Port replied that others are spending 10% on projec t 
management but the Township doesn’t have to do this .  Mr. 
Gallagher wants to turn this project over to Kristi na Port 
because she wants to handle it in a completely diff erent way. 
 Ms. Port said she does not want to insert Hess Eng ineering 
as the project manager.  She will take on the respo nsibility 
of project manager.   
 
MAINTENANCE DEPT: PAPER SHREDDING: Chester Trustee Mike Joyce 
contacted Mr. Gallagher about the two townships sha ring the 
costs of a paper shredding event.  Chester Twp esti mated the 
costs at $550 for a three hour event with no worker s 
included. Russell already has a paper shredding dat e set for 
October for $325 with two paid workers.     
 
ZONING DEPARTMENT:  Mr. Machnics reported that applications 
and permits were increasing.  It is Russell Townshi ps turn to 
host the Zoning Inspector’s Meeting in October.  Mr . Machnics 
requested that money be approved to pay for refresh ments.  
Mr. Dickinson moved to approve up to $150.00 for th e purchase 
of refreshments for the Geauga County Zoning Inspec tor’s 
Meeting to be hosted by Russell Township in October .  Ms. 
Port seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.    
 
ZONING DEPT: ROGERS BZA VARIANCE:  Mr. Machnics explained 
that Russell resident Peter Rogers is appealing to the Board 
of Zoning Appeals for several variances.  He is bri nging 
several professionals to substantiate his case.  Re sidents 
are following this case and are upset.  The Trustee s may 
consider hiring legal representation to address the  concerns 
of neighbors.  Concerns are of increased water runo ff and 
increased traffic.  Nearby residents have flooding basements. 
 One resident put in drainage and he still has issu es.  Mr. 
Mueller suggested inviting the County Prosecutor an d Mr. Dave 
Dietrich from the County Planning Commission to the  next 
hearing.  He suggested that Mr. Dietrich could expl ain the 
precedents that this issue can set.  Mr. Machnics e xplained 
that the Trustees have to make the decision of who to invite. 
 Ms. Port asked if the Township’s insurance company  could be 
involved to reimburse costs, and if the Township co uld get 
legal counsel under the insurance plan to uphold Zo ning.  Mr. 
Dickinson explained that the County Prosecutor repr esents the 
BZA, it does not represent the Trustees.  Ms. Port made the 
motion to seek legal counsel for representation at the BZA 
hearing for Rogers’ variance application on behalf of the 
Township with costs up to $3,000.00.  Mr. Dickinson  seconded 
the motion and it passed unanimously.    
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FISCAL OFFICER:  Mr. Dickinson made the motion to approve 
Resolution 2010-15: a resolution accepting the amou nts and 
rates as determined by the Budget Commission and au thorizing 
the necessary tax levies and certifying them to the  County 
Auditor.  Ms. Port seconded the motion and it passe d 
unanimously. 
 
COMMENTS WERE TAKEN FROM THE PUBLIC 
 
SINGLE WASTE HAULER CONTRACT:  The Trustees discussed details 
and suggested revisions to the hauler contract at l ength.  It 
was suggested that a Special Meeting was needed to rework the 
details of the contract.  A Special Meeting will be  held on 
Saturday, September 4 th , at 10 am at the Russell Township 
Fire-Rescue Department.   
 
HEMLOCK HILLS SEWER PERMISSIVE STATUS: MARTY WINSTON: Mr. 
Winston explained that he does not represent Hemloc k Hills.  
He has engaged in an engineering level discussion w ith the 
hope of solving a problem.  He hopes to solve a pro blem 
without full scale sewers and without weakening Tow nship 
Zoning.  Mr. Winston proposes a hybrid system that has not 
been used in this state.  It involves tanks to hold  solid 
waste and a drip system to carry grey water to a fa cility 
that is similar to the McFarland plant.  The plant he 
proposes for Hemlock Hills is the same technology a s 
McFarland but a much smaller scale.  Mr. Winston sa ys he 
consulted with Gerry Morgan, from Water Resources, and with 
Chip Hess, of Hess Engineering.  Mr. Morgan and Mr.  Hess were 
not in attendance.  Mr. Winston explained that his plan would 
require a change in the 208 Plan.  Hemlock Hills wo uld have 
to gain Sewer Permissive status.  The estimate for property 
owners was suggested to be just over $100.00 per mo nth, or 
approximately $1,400.00 per year.  Mr. Winston base d his 
estimate on 20 year assessments and rolled in opera ting 
costs.  He said some costs could be offset by grant  money.  
Mr. Winston asked Senator Tim Grendell to run inter ference 
with the EPA.  Ms. Port said the Niehaus bill takes  effect on 
September 17, 2010.  Mr. Al Klauss, representative from 
Hemlock Hills Homeowners Association, asked what wa s required 
of Hemlock Hills for the residents to get included in the 208 
Plan.  He explained that while he personally would like 
sewers, residents who had new septic systems and re sidents 
who had systems that wouldn’t fail for 10 to 15 yea rs did not 
want sewers.  Mr. Klauss asked if there were grants  to 
subsidize the costs.  The Homeowners Association wa s told to 
consult with Mr. Gerry Morgan to determine the nece ssary 
steps if a need for inclusion in the 208 Plan was i dentified. 
 
BELLE VERNON FLOODING: Resident Penny Young has been in 
contact with Mr. Layne about the flooding of her ba sement 
during the excessive rain on Memorial Day this year .  She 
explained that she objected to the two houses downs tream from 
her property whose ditches were piped and filled.  Mr. Layne 
inspected the ditches and found that the neighborin g ditch is 
an older installation and is not done well.  The se cond house 
down has a pipe exposed.  The ditch work was done w ithout 
permits and is not to code.  Pipes restrict the flo w of 
water.  Mr. Layne would not have issued permits for  the ditch 
work had they been requested.  The pipes are not de ep enough 
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and swales hold more water.  Mr. Layne needs Truste e approval 
to remove the pipes.  Mrs. Young’s neighbor is agre eable to 
having the work done.  The property owners of the s econd 
house away refuse to participate voluntarily.  Mr. Layne 
offered to do all the work at no cost to the homeow ners.  He 
has written letters of explanation to the residents . The 
Township has the authority to do this work in the r oad right-
of-way.  Mrs. Young wants both ditches cleared out.   The 
Township will agree to clean out the immediate neig hbors 
ditch at this time and see how the drainage situati on 
improves. 
 
AMBULANCE DONATION: Chief Carroll offered follow-up 
information to the ambulance donation discussion he ld at a 
previous meeting.  He reported that VERCOG would li ke to 
accept the donation of the 1990 Russell Fire-Rescue  
ambulance.  However, they could not lower dues base d on a 
donation as that would set a bad precedent for othe r 
donations.  Ms. Port understood that dues were dues  and could 
not be negotiated.  But, she explained that selling  the 
ambulance to VERCOG for the scrap value of $1,500.0 0 could 
have covered some of the Township’s dues expense.  Mr. 
Mueller recommended donating the ambulance.  Mr. Di ckinson 
explained that the donation would help the communit y.  Chief 
Carroll added that the donation would increase the safety of 
Township police officers.  Mr. Dickinson made the motion to 
donate the 1990 ambulance to VERCOG for the use of the Valley 
Enforcement Group.  Mr. Mueller seconded the motion  and it 
passed unanimously.   Ms. Port said she did not intend to pay 
to refurbish the ambulance, and she hoped the Towns hip’s dues 
would not increase.             
 
ANNOUNCEMENTS: A Special Meeting to further discuss the 
hauler contract will be held on September 4, 2010 i n the 
Russell Township Fire-Rescue Department. 
 
The next regular Trustees’ meeting will be held at 7:00 p.m., 
Wednesday, September 15, in the Russell Township Fi re-Rescue 
Department. 
 
PURCHASE ORDERS: were approved for:  

Number   Purpose     Amount  
 
142-2010 Learn not to burn & supplies    $   827.00  
143-2010 Pekin Hill catch basins & ditch $24,885.00  

 
Bills were approved as presented and drawn for same .  

 
Upon the motion of Mr. Dickinson and seconded by Mr . 

Mueller, the meeting was adjourned at 9:32 p.m.  
 

Respectfully submitted,  
                 
 
 
James Mueller, Chairman   Gerri Heck, Fiscal Office r 


